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The Urban Forest and Private Land

The urban forest is a critical infrastructure of cities, providing cooling, wellbeing,
amenity and biodiversity benefits (Kendal et al 2016; Threlfall et al 2019). Protecting
and enhancing the urban forest is increasingly recognised as an important activity of
government. Much of this focus is on public land, such as parks and streets (Phelan,
Hurley & Bush 2018). Yet in most urban areas more than half of the urban forest is
on private land – largely on residential lots (Hurley et al 2019). This poses
challenges for integrated urban forest management, requiring partnership with
private landowners/managers and mechanisms to encourage, influence and compel
supportive action. While this issue is gaining attention, there is little evidence from
emerging efforts that effective management regimes are imminent (Ordonez et al
2021). 

Surveying Local Government Urban Forest Professionals

This paper reports on a survey of local government urban forest professionals across
Australia conducted in July 2020. We received 169 completed survey responses
from council officers from 118 different urban Local Government Authorities (LGAs).
Focusing on qualitative data from Likert scale and open-ended questions we
interrogate the barriers and potential enablers to improved urban forest management
on private land. Using thematic analysis with an actor-oriented approach (Hohn &
Neuer 2006; Gupta et al 2015) we examine officer expressions of perceived
support/resistance from their local government organisation; local government
leaders (senior managers and elected councillors); state government; and
community. 

“On private land we’re fighting a losing battle”

The survey results indicate that the majority of urban LGAs in Australia are well
progressed in developing a strong management framework to address urban forest
cover on public land, with over three-quarters reporting effective local strategy, policy
and action. When asked to agree or disagree with statements regarding levels of
support for this work we found strong perceived support at the organisational level
(72% agree / 12% disagree (26% undecided)), from senior leaders (senior managers
and elected councillors) (71%/13% (16%)), and from the community (75%/7%
(18%)).

However, this picture changes significantly when focusing on private land. For
example, only half of the respondents had controls to protect trees on private land
and only a quarter felt they had controls that were properly enforced. Underpinning



10th State of Australasian Cities Conference (SOAC), 1-3 December 2021, Melbourne

this were much lower levels of perceived support for a focus on private land from
their organisation (37% agree / 34% disagree (29% undecided)), senior local leaders
(32%/34% (34%)); and community (31%/27% (42%)). 

The view of local government professionals towards state/territory levels of support
reveals clear concerns. Only 13% agree (57% disagree, 30% undecided) that there
is adequate policy direction and land use controls to support urban forest
management; and only 10% agree (52% disagree, 38% undecided) that initiatives to
change and improve local controls for urban forest management are encouraged and
facilitated by state/territory processes. 

When asked what is needed to improve their LGA's strategic and/or policy response,
respondents frequently identified the need for better support and action from key
actor groups. State government support for and action on policy change featured
most (36 responses). Responses reveal exasperation at ‘soft’ state policy
frameworks and a lack of support for local action. 

On public land we are making fantastic progress, … but on private land we fight a
losing battle because we effectively [have] no power to prevent tree losses and limited
influence over developer decision making.

Respondents call for “guidance, targets and appropriate support from State Planning
Authorities so all LGAs are working under the same conditions towards agreed
targets”; urging “stronger planning controls in terms of requirements for tree
retention/planting on properties pre and post-development”. 

The lack of community support also featured frequently (30 responses) with action
needed to help build support including “Greater public support for and control of
removal of trees on private property”. Respondents stressed the need for community
education, engagement and incentives: “Greater effort needs to be focused on
educating the community on the benefits of trees and canopy cover”.

Both internal organisation support (24 responses) and local government leadership
support (24 responses) were frequently mentioned. Respondents highlighted the
“disjunct between strategy/policy and Council operational work”, and the need for
“consistency amongst various sections and levels in Council”. Many express the
need for organisational culture change and stronger leadership: “A change in the
mindset of … council managed departments”. Several specifically highlighted the
lack of local political willingness to support action on private land:

[We need] a Council endorsed position on protection of trees on private … The key
barrier to achieving this is elected members’ reluctance to engage on the matter due to
it being historically politically unpalatable.

The Challenge of the Private Urban Forest

The survey reveals well developed management frameworks for public land, often
with strong organisational and community support, and strong awareness of the
need for action on private land. There is significant interest in both incentive-based
and regulatory mechanisms to target private land forest management at the local
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government level. However, local officers face a significant battle to translate
achievements in the public realm to action in the private realm, with limited local
organisational and senior leadership support, limited community support, and poor
state government enabling frameworks and support, characterising a complex set of
governance challenges for private land vegetation management. The responses
highlight the need to engage with and build community understanding and
awareness to grow support for action on private land; and alongside this to foster
understanding and build leadership within local government institutions.
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